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H.E. Ms. Navanethem Pillay
UN High Commissioner
for Human Rights

Palace of Nations
CH-1211 Geneve 10

Dear Ms. High Commissioner,

I present my compliments to you and in response to your request for
information from NHRIs on their experiences of countering incitement to
national, race and religious hatred, have the honour to inform you the
following.

There has been established an appropriate political and legal
framework for protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms in
Ukraine. In particular, there were adopted the Constitution of Ukraine, the
Laws of Ukraine “On national minorities”, ”On the legal status of
foreigners”, “On refugees”, “On migration”, “On associations of citizens”,
“On citizenship”, “On printed mass media in Ukraine”, “On television and
radio broadcasting”, “On information”, “On freedom of conscience and
religious organizations” and the Criminal Code of Ukraine, with its
provisions prohibiing incitement to racial and ethnic hatred and
establishment of organizations and political parties based on the principles
of racial hatred and discrimination.

Protection of the right to freedom from discrimination is one of the
priorities of the Ukrainian Parliament Commissioner for Human Rights
(Ombudsman).

Pursuant to Art. 11 of the Law of Ukraine “On the Ukrainian
Parliament Commissioner for Human Rights” there has been appointed the
Representative of the Ombudsman of Ukraine on protection of the rights
of the child, equality and non-discrimination.
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Dissemination of the information on international standards in the
field of human rights has been given due consideration in Ukraine. Thus,
in 2005 the Ombudsman issued a Collection titled “Concluding
Observations and Recommendations of the UN Treaty Bodies with regard
to the Human Rights Reports of Ukraine”, encompassing, in particular,
Recommendations of the UN Committee on Elimination of Racial
Discrimination.

In August 2006, representatives of the Commissioner took an active
part in the review of the 17" and 18" periodic reports of Ukraine by this
Committee to provide for a highly objective assessment.

On December, 10, 2008, the International Day of Human Rights, and
on the occasion of the 60" Anniversary of the adoption of the Universal
Declaration of Human Rights, the Ombudsman presented her Special
Report “On the Observance by Ukraine of International Standards in the
Field of Human Rights and Freedoms” to the Parliament of Ukraine. A
separate section of the Special Report focused on the implementation of
Concluding Observations and Recommendations of the UN Committee on
Elimination of Racial Discrimination. The above mentioned documents
were disseminated among high level state officials, central and local
bodics of executive power, higher educational institutions, libraries and the
general public of Ukraine.

The cases of xenophobia as well as the relevant measures to be
undertaken by authorities to overcome these negative trends were also
included in the Annual Report of the Commissioner for Human Rights
*On Observance and Protection of Human Rights and Freedoms in
Ukraine”, submitted to the Parliament of Ukraine in June 2009.

The Ombudsman of Ukraine took an active part in preparation of the
joint 19™ 20™ and 21% Report of Ukraine on implementation of the
International Convention on Elimination of All Forms of Racial
Discrimination that was submitted to the UN Committee by the
Government of Ukraine in April this year. In line with the Working
methods of the UN Committee on Elimination of Racial Discrimination as
well as the well-established cooperation of the Ukrainian Parliament
Commissioner for Human Rights with the UN treaty bodies, there was
provided a separate input of the Ombudsman on implementation of the
relevant Convention in Ukraine, with the update on the ongoing situation,
positive results, existing problems and ways to resolve them.

On May 7, 2009, the Commissioner for Human Rights together with
the European Commission Against Racism and Intolerance of the Council
of Europe held a round-table on countering any manifestations of
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xenophobia, racial and ethmic discrimination. The event was widely
participated by representatives of central bodies of executive power, public
organizations of minorities and mass media. A number of proposals made
by the Commissioner during this meeting were included into a
governmental Plan of Action on combating xenophobia, racial and ethnic
discrimination in the Ukrainian society for 2010-2012.

On March 21, 2009, the International Day for the Elimination of
Racial Discrimination, the Ombudsman called upon mayors and deputies
of city councils of Ukraine to join the European Coalition of Cities against
Racism by signing the Declaration of Intentions and the Act on assuming
commitments to implement the relevant Action Plan. Odessa was the first
city to uphold this initiative, followed by Kyiv and Kharkiv.

The Ombudsman of Ukraine repeatedly drew attention of the society
to improving the anti-discrimination legislation. In November 2009, while
making amendments to Art. 161 of the Criminal Code of Ukraine, the
proposal of the Commissioner was taken into account as regards
strengthening criminal responsibility for incitement to national, racial and
religious hatred.

The Ombudsman has an on-going fruitful cooperation with the
Regional Department of the Office of the UN High Commissioner for
Refugees and the International Organization for Migration on the issues of
counteraction to racism, xenophobia and protection of the rights of
foreigners, refugees and asylum-seekers.

The Ombudsman of Ukraine has been consistently promoting the
need for the Law of Ukraine “On key principles of the state migration
policy in Ukraine”, as well as establishment of the State migration service
— as an independent body of executive power, civil in nature, with a
special status — which would be in charge of coordinating all efforts on
protection of the rights of foreigners in Ukraine as well as Ukrainian
citizens abroad. In this regard the Commissioner prepared and made
relevant proposals to the President of Ukraine and the Prime-Minister of
Ukraine.

The systemic and efficient activity of the Commissioner on
counteraction to any manifestations of discrimination contributed to an
enhanced work of the bodies of state power in this area. Thus, within the
structure of some central bodies of executive power, in particular the
Ministry of Interior of Ukraine, there has been established a subdivision
for development and implementation of strategy to combat ethnically
motivated crimes. Within the State Security Service, there has been formed
a subdivision for identification and termination of actions aimed at
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incitement to racial or national hatred. The Ministry of Foreign Affaires set
up a post of a Special envoy on the issues of combating racism,
xenophobia and discrimination.

There has been created an Interagency Working Group to combat
xenophobia, ethnic and racial intolerance within the State Committee on
Nationalities and Religions. The members of the Working Group are
experts from bodies of state power, scientists, representatives of NGO on
national minorities. According to the monitoring of the Commissioner, the
activity of this Working Group contributed to harmonization of ethnic
relations and promotion of tolerance in the Ukrainian society.

There is an ongoing public advertising campaign to raise tolerance,
prevent cases of intolerance towards foreigners and persons representing
other nations in Ukraine. Thus, within the framework of a joint project of
the Kyiv city Main Department on Nationalities and Religions and the
public association “SOS! Racism!” a relevant advertising campaign has
been in place since March 1, 2009. About a hundred of city-lights with
social advertising against racism and discrimination have been placed in
the streets of Kiev. This advertising campaign is going to be extended to
other cities of Ukraine.

Ukraine is a multi-confessional state with about 35 thousand
religious organizations of 55 confessions operating within its borders. The
effective national legislation provides for a model, according to which the
Church and religious organisations in Ukraine are separated from the State
(Art. 35 of the Constitution of Ukraine), and all religions and religious
organizations are equal before law. The activities related to the freedom of
conscience and operation of religious organizations are regulated by the
legislation of Ukraine, in particular, by the Law of Ukraine “On freedom
of conscience and religious organizations”. Pursuant to Art. 4 of the Law,
“...incitement to hostility and hatred or offences of citizens’ feelings entail
responsibility established by Law".

More than a thousand religious organizations are ethno-confessional.
Most of them are registered by the followers of Islam, Judaism,
representatives of Reformative, Evangelist, Lutheran and Armenian
churches. At present, the relations between the church and the state are
characterized more and more by a spirit of an equal dialogue. Such
developments have been contributed by the Government Commission on
the rights of religious organizations and the All-Ukrainian Church Council,
founded by heads of religious confessions.

There were two meetings of the above mentioned Commission
headed by the Deputy of the Prime-Minister of Ukraine in 2009. Members
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of Ministries and State agencies, religious and public organizations,
delegates of the Ukraimian Parliament Commissioner for Human Rights
were included herein.

In December 2008, the All-Ukrainian Church Council and the
Commission issued a joint address to state and public organizations, mass
media and all citizens of Ukraine. It emphasized the opposition of the
Ukrainian society to such false values, as “free love”, legalization of
prostitution, sexual perversion, drugs, cultivation of acquisitiveness,
intolerance, ignorance, anti-Semitism, xenophobia, neglect of national,
cultural and religious sanctuaries.

In December 2009, the Commission adopted in the first reading a
draft of the Guidelines on identification of printed, audio-visual, electronic
and other materials promoting national and religious hatred, neglect of
national and religious sanctuaries and humiliating the national dignity of a
person.

At present, the Government of Ukraine is finalizing the development
of the draft law “On conception of relations between the state and religious
confessions in Ukraine”, “On amendments to the Law of Ukraine “On
freedom of conscience and religious organizations” and “On restitution of
cult buildings to religious organizations”. The adoption of the proposed
draft laws will considerably contribute to harmonization of relations
between the state and religious confessions as well as provide for a solid
basis for prevention of any manifestations of discrimination on religious
ground.

The Commissioner for Human Rights is convinced that only by joint
efforts of bodies of state power, scientists, public organizations and mass
media will it be possible to provide all necessary prerequisites to prohibit
the incitement to national, racial or religious hatred and establish a tolerant
multicultural society.

Availing myself of this opportunity, I would like to renew to you,
dear Ms. High Commissioner for Human Rights, the assurances of my
highest consideration.

Sincerely yours, 2%/ % ~~ Nina Karpachova




